

Refiguration of Childhoods in the Context of Digitalization: A Cross-Cultural Comparison of Children's Spatial Constitutions of Well-Being

Tobia Fattore, Susann Fegter & Christine Hunner-Kreisel

Key words: childhood; crosscultural comparison; digitalization; evaluative differentiations; figurational sociology; methodological nationalism; qualitative research; refiguration of spaces; selfconcepts; sociology of space; spatial analysis; wellbeing

Abstract: Children's well-being has become the subject of attention in international comparative studies of childhood. The concept is central to understanding childhoods and generational orders within societies. Current challenges in conceptualizing children's well-being include addressing the normativity of well-being, how children themselves conceptualize well-being, and how this is embedded in social and cultural contexts. This is especially true with regard to the spatiality of well-being. How well-being is spatially constructed in children's narratives is rarely addressed by child well-being researchers. In this article, we assume that a better understanding of the spatiality of well-being will be helpful in disclosing the dynamics and characteristics of well-being. We offer findings from a multinational qualitative study to demonstrate the value of spatial analysis for understanding the social refiguration of childhoods beyond methodological nationalism. We draw upon examples from Baku (Azerbaijan), Geneva (Switzerland), Berlin (Germany), Sydney (Australia), and Tel Aviv (Israel). Our findings indicate that the exercise of agency, the democratization of childhoods, and the importance of having a translocal digital "own space" are significant norms central to and expressed in children's understandings of well-being. A structural feature of the current refiguration of childhoods is that it is always specific to local conditions.

Table of Contents

- 1. Spatial Construction as a Challenge for Child Well-Being Research
- 2. Normativity and Cultural Contingency as Challenges for Child Well-Being Research
 - 2.1 Well-being as a cultural construct
 - 2.2 The spatial constitution of well-being as a cultural construct
- Methodological Nationalism as a Challenge for Multinational Comparative Research on Child Well-being
 - 3.1 Growing up under global and local conditions
 - 3.2 Transnational, translocal, multi-scalar: Alternative approaches to methodological nationalism in childhood research
- 4. Children's Understandings of Well-Being in Global and Local Contexts: The CUWB Study
- 5. Analysis: Digital Spaces and the Refiguration of Childhoods
 - 5.1 The meaning of one's own room
 - 5.2 Connectedness and the digital self
 - 5.3 Normative orders of good places for children
- 6. Investigating the Spatial Refiguration of Childhoods in Global and Local Contexts Through Research on Children's Spatial Conceptualizations of Well-Being

Acknowledgments

References

Authors

Citation

1. Spatial Construction as a Challenge for Child Well-Being Research

Child well-being researchers are concerned with delineating the elements of what constitutes a "good childhood" through the use of either objective indicators (such as child poverty rates, educational outcomes) or subjective indicators (such as life satisfaction in a range of domains, including self-assessed health, safety, etc.). In large because of the policy salience of this research, the field has been the subject of increasing attention in international comparative studies of childhood. The concept is seen as central to understanding childhoods and thus essential to developing an understanding of generational orders within societies and in understanding the everyday conditions of growing up that children face. However, conceptualizations of well-being are often applied uncritically, rather than interrogated. Current challenges include addressing the normativity and cultural contingency of well-being as well as the question of how children themselves conceptualize well-being and how this is embedded in social and cultural contexts. This is especially true in regard to the spatiality of well-being. How children themselves give meaning to spatial aspects when they talk about wellbeing and how well-being is spatially constructed in children's narratives or statements are rarely addressed by child well-being researchers. This shortcoming has major theoretical and empirical ramifications. [1]

In this article, we proceed from the premise that a better understanding of the spatiality of well-being from children's perspectives would be very helpful in disclosing the dynamics and characteristics of well-being—not as a natural entity, but as constructed cultural artifacts of childhoods and generational orders. In Section 2 of our article, we start by outlining the child well-being field to demonstrate not only that normativity and cultural contingency are challenges in child well-being research, but also that child well-being researchers produce and reproduce normative and culturally specific constructs of well-being. We illustrate this across several dimensions, particularly focusing on the spatial constitution of well-being as a cultural construct. In Section 3, we further explore the spatiality of child well-being research by providing an overview of how methodological nationalism characterizes multinational comparative research on child well-being, in which certain spatial constructs in well-being research are prioritized over others, and therefore, perhaps unwittingly, the authors reproduce assumptions about the value of certain kinds of childhoods over others. In the second half of Section 3, we change direction to offer several alternative analytical models. KNOBLAUCH and LÖW (2017) persuasively argued that the spatial organization of society is changing. We take up their analytical point and suggest one area of social life in which we can see this change: in the spatial organization of childhood as a specific social formation. We discuss challenges to methodological nationalism in childhood research, such as research in which the authors take transnational, translocal, and multiscalar approaches. In Section 4, we follow this by describing our study, "Children's Understandings of Well-Being" (CUWB), which is a multinational, qualitative research project in which we are attempting to reconstruct children's understandings and experiences of well-being in different parts of the world. In the study, we are exploring the relevance of cultural and social contexts for these meanings and experiences. Identifying

spatial phenomena within our data, we offer some findings from this study in Section 5 to demonstrate the value of spatial analysis for understanding the social refiguration of childhoods with a specific focus on norms and concepts of the self as cultural constructs. We draw upon the empirical examples of Baku (Azerbaijan), Geneva (Switzerland), Berlin (Germany), Sydney (Australia), and Tel Aviv (Israel) to demonstrate how concepts of autonomy, agency, privacy, and connection emerge as dimensions through which children's concepts of wellbeing in different parts of the world can be understood. We do not argue that these concepts are universal or uncontested. Rather, they are locally embedded, and their specific features can only be explained through their embeddedness in localized generational orders and political economic conditions, amongst other factors. We focus especially on the relevance of digital technologies as constitutive elements of children's spatial conceptualizations of well-being and how norms and concepts of a digital self are central to some children's understandings of well-being. Yet, because these are social norms and values that extend across places and that are actualized by children in their statements and narratives, which in turn are embedded in local social contexts, we see the possibility of identifying the interconnectedness of local, translocal, and perhaps even transnational aspects that refigure childhoods (Section 6). In our article, we demonstrate the value of spatial analyses that move beyond methodological nationalism and allow us to provide insights into the spatial refiguration of childhoods in global and local contexts. [2]

2. Normativity and Cultural Contingency as Challenges for Child Well-Being Research

2.1 Well-being as a cultural construct

Research on child well-being is an expanding international, interdisciplinary, and transdisciplinary field of research that has developed significantly over the last few decades. Researchers in this field have investigated the conditions under which children and young people grow up and the experiences they have in their daily lives, within their families, in their neighborhoods, and at school, often in an internationally comparative manner (DINISMAN, FERNANDES & MAIN, 2015; OECD, 2009; UNICEF, 2013). Well-being is considered central to childhoods and thus essential to developing an understanding of generational and other social orders within societies (ANDRESEN & BETZ, 2014; BEN-ARIEH, CASAS, FRØNES & KORBIN, 2014; BETZ, BOLLIG, JOOS & NEUMANN, 2018; ECARIUS, BERG, SERRY & OLIVERAS, 2017; FATTORE, FEGTER & HUNNER-KREISEL, 2019a; FATTORE, MASON & WATSON, 2016; MINKKINEN, 2013):

- One major reason for the growing interest in child well-being is the emergence of children's rights, the sociology of childhood, and social constructionism as frameworks for conducting research on children. Within these frameworks, researchers position children as social actors, who provide knowledge on how childhood is socially constructed through their subjective experiences and narratives (ANDRESEN, 2013; HUNNER-KREISEL & BOHNE, 2016).
- 2. Another reason for the growing interest in child well-being is a shift in government policy in member countries of the "Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development" (OECD) (BETZ, 2013). Rather than focusing on "families," *childhood* has emerged as an independent social category and has increasingly become a central topic, for instance, in discussions related to education, child protection, and poverty (OECD, 2009; WORLD VISION, 2013).
- 3. A third reason for the growing interest in child well-being is the paradox of affluence in modern societies (PACIONE, 2003). Challenges posed by technological development, demographic changes, and environmental sustainability have sparked global debates about understandings of well-being and welfare that go beyond economic growth. By studying these challenges, we can also foreground intergenerational relationships and the balance of resources and responsibility between generations. [3]

Reflecting the influence of these developments, research on child well-being has changed over the last two decades (BEN-ARIEH et al., 2014; BRADSHAW, HOELSCHER & RICHARDSON, 2007) in ways that have raised important theoretical questions and challenges (FATTORE et al., 2019a). One question relates to the normativity and cultural contingency of well-being as a theoretical concept (ANDRESEN & BETZ, 2014; CAMFIELD, GUILLEN-ROYO & VELAZCO, 2013; ESSER, 2014; FEGTER & RICHTER, 2014; WEISNER, 2014). While in some instances definitions of well-being are explicit—for example, the capability approach, child rights approach, or developmental theories—well-being is often defined implicitly in quantitative research through the indicators used to measure child well-being or, in qualitative research, the sensitizing concepts evident in the fieldwork protocols or in the process of data analysis. [4]

These measures and sensitizing concepts are social constructs themselves, reflecting the norms and values of the scientific community, and represent the contexts in which these constructs are developed and applied. Notions of child well-being are, for example, situated within generational orders and serve as references to culturally contingent ideas of what constitutes a good childhood (ANDRESEN & RICHTER, 2012; BETZ et al., 2018; BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER & SCHWITTEK, 2013). Researchers who follow these notions also run the risk of reproducing middle-class and Western biases in the theoretical frameworks they use (BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER, 2011; ESSER, 2014; SAVAHL et al., 2015). This cultural contingency is sometimes acknowledged. For example, in the 2015 report on the "Programme for International Student Assessment" (PISA) on student well-being, the authors noted that variations in students' reports of life satisfaction or happiness across countries might be influenced by cultural or local

interpretations of what defines a happy life. However, it remains unusual for research to recognize that the concept of well-being is itself a normative construct, as to do so would concede the limited generalizability of any concept of well-being across time and space. [5]

Concerns have also been expressed about the cross-national application of wellbeing frameworks. VAN HOORN (2007) discussed the way culture and language may affect ratings of subjective well-being measures, which are frequently used as the key metric in quality-of-life studies. In their conceptualization of well-being, as determined by individual choice, positive psychologists ignore the social and cultural contexts in which individuals' lives and the decisions people make are situated (BECKER & MARECEK, 2008). CHRISTOPHER and HICKINBOTTOM (2008) criticized psychologists' attempts to construct a notion of happiness that transcends time and culture by demonstrating that the concept adheres to a Western-centric notion of the self that equates the good life to hedonistic notions of personal fulfillment. By emphasizing the connection between well-being and mastery, positive and developmental psychologists downplay the significance of other modes of interaction and self-identity, such as harmony or solidarity (JOSHANLOO, 2014). Related criticisms have been levelled at developmental notions of well-being, in which researchers universalize a particular notion of what a good childhood is without due regard to the relevance of these frameworks across time and space. [6]

Such critics foreground the relative significance of various contexts in which individuals understand and experience well-being, including the constructs used by researchers. Hence, they often use categories that are taken for granted, such as well-being or childhood, sometimes with a *lack of theoretical transparency as to the ways in which these categories are developed.* While child well-being indicators are highly explicit at the level of their operational attributes, it is often hard to discern why certain measures and domains have been selected as representing well-being, thus resulting in a lack of clarity at the level of their conceptual attributes. From a social constructionist perspective, there is also little regard as to the ways in which the operational measures and categories used reflect the influence of some scientific and non-scientific discourses and not others. [7]

In terms of methodology, this raises the question of how to address the historical, cultural, and individual contingencies of well-being, and shows that well-being is a culturally contingent, value-oriented construct embedded in society and culture and prone to change and redefinition over time (FATTORE, MASON & WATSON, 2007). WEISNER (2014), for example, defined well-being as the "engaged participation in the activities that are deemed desirable and valued in a cultural community and the psychological experiences that are produced by such engagement" (p.90). Definitions like this also implicitly reflect norms and concepts from specific scientific fields. Nevertheless, "what the valued goods and practices are and how they are reproduced on the level of individuals, practices, institutions, etc. remain an object of empirical analysis and lead to a reconstructive approach regarding concepts of well-being" (FEGTER & MOCK,

2019, p.18). This shift from predefined concepts of well-being toward investigations of well-being as a social and cultural construct can be clearly seen in qualitative studies where the researchers have asked children themselves about their understandings of well-being. Some recent articles have been published in the special issue "Children's Understandings of Well-Being in Global and Local Contexts—Qualitative Approaches" (FATTORE, FEGTER & HUNNER-KREISEL, 2019b) in the journal *Child Indicator Research* and in the special issue "Qualitative Research on Children's Well-Being Across National and Cultural Contexts" (FATTORE, FEGTER & HUNNER-KREISEL, 2019c) in the *International Journal of Emotional Education*. [8]

The "reconstructive approach regarding concepts of child well-being" (FEGTER & MOCK, 2019, p.18) is also evident in studies where researchers apply praxeological cultural approaches and reconstruct social or discursive practices as the modus operandi of cultures of well-being and specify the role of valued goods and practices in a specific historical context and situation (ibid.). One central argument in favor of these qualitative approaches is that researchers can use them for the systematic integration of reflections on the adult-child-relation as part of their research process and therefore examine how generational order is part of knowledge production on child well-being (FEGTER & RICHTER, 2014; MASON & WATSON, 2014). Although these qualitative approaches are garnering more attention, they are still relatively marginal within the mainly quantitative field of child well-being research. This is especially true of studies where researchers have investigated the spatial figuration of child well-being. Researchers of child well-being seldomly address how children themselves give meaning to spatial aspects when they talk about well-being and the characteristics of the spatial constitution of well-being in children's narratives or statements. [9]

2.2 The spatial constitution of well-being as a cultural construct

The *spatial constitution of childhoods* is one of the earliest empirical questions and themes in childhood research in Germany. Martha MUCHOW's empirical study "Der Lebensraum des Großstadtkindes" [The Life Space of the Metropolitan Child] in Hamburg-Barmbek, a working-class district in the city of Hamburg (Germany), was conducted in the 1920s and published posthumously in 1935 (MUCHOW & MUCHOW, 1975 [1935]). Working closely with STERN and inspired by VON UEXKÜLL's notion of the *Umwelt* [environment], MUCHOW distinguished analytically between "the space in which the child lives," the "space the child perceives," and the "space that the child lives out" (MUCHOW & MUCHOW, 1975 [1935], p.10)¹ to understand the city from the perspective of children as a space in which they deal actively with their socio-spatial environment. MUCHOW used qualitative methods—such as participant observation, mapping, and essay writing—and described the places, squares, and streets in Hamburg-Barmbek that were subjectively important to the children living there. She also documented the different roaming spaces of boys and girls

¹ All translations from non-English texts are ours.

and described the activities and practices of children observed at specific locations. In developing and using this approach, MUCHOW was a pioneer of empirical research on the spatiality of childhoods and on spatial practices through which children gain agency and identity, which has inspired many recent studies on children in the city (ANDRESEN, FEGTER, IRANEE & BÜTOW, 2016; FEGTER, 2017; FISCHER, 2019; FRITSCHE, RAHN & REUTLINGER, 2011; WEHR, 2009; ZINNECKER, 1979). FAULSTICH-WIELAND and FAULSTICH (2012) published a highly commendable overview of MUCHOW's work and reception in child and youth research, and BEHNKEN and HONIG (2012) provided illuminating insights into the different phases of MUCHOW's reception with a new print of MUCHOWS's study, accompanied by additional chapters from childhood researchers on MUCHOWS's work. [10]

Another historical stream in German childhood studies is a type of analysis in which the researchers deconstruct the constitution of modern childhood through the spatial separation of children from adults (FEGTER, 2017; FEGTER & ANDRESEN, 2018). In her historical work on architectures of childhood, German sociologist BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER (2003) outlined how the discovery of childhood (ARIÈS, 1962 [1960]) in seventeenth- and eighteenth-century Europe was accompanied by a spatial separation between the adult sphere and the child sphere as well as how specific places and locations for children were established in this process and became more commonplace subsequently in the nineteenth and twentieth century—prominent examples include playgrounds, children's rooms, the educational institution of the kindergarten, etc. As a result of childspecific spaces being established, children were excluded from other places and locations, which were then considered inappropriate for children. For example, the street became a public space that was ill-suited for children and the inner-city was regarded as a place of moral decline inappropriate for children. The authors of educational childhood studies have reflected this with an increasing focus on how far these spatial figurations of childhoods have improved or worsened the conditions in which children grow up, from the perspective of education and protection, but also control and dependency (FEGTER & ANDRESEN, 2018). In contrast, there is a larger number of sociological childhood studies in which researchers have focused on the issue of how the spatial constitution of modern childhoods as characterized as a stage of life dominated by education and care is part of broader societal orders and shifts—for example, how the banishment of children from the street particularly affected the children of families living in poverty and contributed to the formation of unequal childhoods. Many of these children became the subjects of state welfare and protection interventions and an object of criminalizing discourses (BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER, 2003). Another important example is how the process of domestication of childhood was part of what ELIAS (1994 [1939]) described as the civilizing process characterized by increasing social and self-control (ZINNECKER, 1990) and what FOUCAULT (1979 [1975]) documented as the shift toward orders of discipline and bio politics. These configurations of childhood within modernity were one dimension of the new formations of the modern family within society, characterized by a strong moral link between the well-being of the child, the family, and the nation state as

entangled concepts (FEGTER & ANDRESEN, 2018). These developments draw our attention to the following *empirical questions*:

- How do processes of spatial orders, differentiations, and boundary drawing between children and adults but also amongst children and other goods and living beings—take place in current discourse on children and their well-being?
- How are these spatial constitutions/geographies of well-being involved in refiguring childhoods from the perspective of education, protection, and care?
- How are they involved in broader societal changes and their moral and normative orders?
- How are they part of reproducing and shifting social inequalities and hierarchies along generation, gender, class, race, or other orders?
- And how do children participate in these processes with their understandings and practices of spatial well-being? [11]

Despite this long tradition of research on places and spaces of childhoods, child well-being researchers have only recently started to look more closely at the spatial dimension of well-being (COULTON & SPILSBURY, 2014; FATTORE et al., 2019a; FEGTER & MOCK, 2019). Similar to the general field of child well-being research, most researchers use quantitative approaches in their studies and investigate the statistical effects of places and spaces on children's objective or subjective well-being—for example, the effects of quality of housing (OECD, 2009) or the level of subjective safety in a neighborhood on objective or subjective well-being dimensions. In their international comparative quantitative study ISCWeB, for example, DINISMAN et al. (2015) demonstrated how the satisfaction of children with their neighborhoods differed between countries. By contrasting countries or regions where children live, researchers often combine what McKENDRICK (2014) differentiated as studies in which they investigate geographies of well-being in places and of places. [12]

In qualitative studies on the other hand, researchers reconstruct the *meaning of places and spaces and how this meaning is (re)produced in practices and perceptions as part of the social and cultural construction of well-being.* AKKAN, MÜDERRISOGLU, UYAN-SEMERCI and ERDOGAN (2019) used participatory methods and an ethnographic approach to reconstruct how children in Istanbul perceived their neighborhood conditions and resources and how they attributed meaning to their experiences from the perspective of well-being. Other qualitative researchers have used interviews with children on their understandings of well-being to reconstruct whether and how children make spatial aspects relevant. MOORE and LYNCH (2017), for example, explored six- to eight-year-old children's conceptualizations of happiness and whether the physical environment was a relevant theme in their qualitative Irish ethnographic study. The analytical focus of this study was on what children said explicitly about the qualities of places and spaces in relation to their well-being. [13]

Only in a few studies have researchers analyzed children's narratives and conceptualizations as cultural practices through which notions of well-being, self,

and valued practices emerge performatively. One of these was a qualitative study carried out by ADAMS, SAVAHL, FLORENCE and JACKSON (2019) in a community with low socio-economic status in Cape Town, in which the authors aimed to explore how children conceptualized a child-friendly city. The researchers reconstructed how the image of a safe natural space to play was a discursive constitutive element of children's understandings and assessment of their neighborhood. FEGTER and MOCK (2019) presented a cultural analytical approach to the spatial constitution of well-being, with a focus on discursive practices in which children took part. Based on a case study with children from Berlin, they showed how the value and lack of value of the home country (the country from which the children or their families migrated) was based on a specific positing of the local self, from evaluative differentiations between "here" and "there" along categories of unrestricted mobility and sensation, and of technological progress and belonging. In doing so, they illustrated how the children's conceptualizations of their home country were part of translocal spaces of belonging and how they reproduced and shifted broader discourse on migration and cultural identity. They also indicated how digitalization became part of these contingent cultures of well-being. Although these studies have provided fruitful insights, they remain independent from each other. A qualitativecomparative approach, in which the authors undertake a cross-cultural comparison in a way that avoids reifying the nation state as an unquestioned unit of comparative analysis is still missing. [14]

3. Methodological Nationalism as a Challenge for Multinational Comparative Research on Child Well-being

3.1 Growing up under global and local conditions

Many researchers of child well-being presume that the *nation state is the container and main context explaining child well-being*. This is evident in studies of child well-being in which the authors rely on national institutions as an analytical and comparative category. International comparisons of child well-being play an important role in monitoring country-level performance in a range of areas related to child well-being. The OECD has a multi-dimensional monitoring report on child well-being, providing international comparisons across domains of children's lives using a combination of objective and subjective indicators. Similarly, the United Nations Children's Fund's (UNICEF) "Innocenti Report Cards" on child well-being in rich nations provide data on material well-being, health and safety, education, behaviors and risks, and housing and environment. [15]

In emphasizing these indicators, the researchers do not necessarily follow classic methodological nationalism, but rather *transport specific Western ideas of a "good life" as assumed frameworks for the research*. From a postcolonial and decolonial perspective, it is therefore critical to examine whether the authors reproduce Western or minority childhoods in their studies and with their chosen indicators (WIHSTUTZ, 2018). In using the term "minority childhood," they critically highlight that only a minority of children across the globe fits the normative ideals of a "good childhood" that is assumed to characterize childhoods

in the Western world. BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER (2016) illustrated how specific understandings of childhood were unquestioningly assumed as the norm in the aid programs of international organizations, a practice that did not take into account the local context and was not sensitive to local social orders or the expectations of local social actors. Within these programs, a global image of the child as vulnerable and dependent is produced, which serves as a rationale for intervention. Patterns of hegemonic childhood (CORDERO ARCE, 2015) that support Eurocentric ideals of child well-being represent specific symbolic norms and discourses. According to MIGNOLO (2012) and QUIJANO (2008), Eurocentrism can be understood here as a non-reflexive image of good living/good childhood that ignores how these are also local living standards and ways of living that are deeply shaped by processes of colonialism, but at the same time proclaiming these as achievements to be followed by the rest of the world (HALL, 1992). Other types of childhood that do not correspond to the Eurocentric image of good childhood are positioned as inferior or ignored (LIEBEL, 2017). [16]

More commonly, methodological nationalism is implicit in child well-being research, evident in the organization of the research. We can observe this in how the research design strategies, data collection, and analytical methods are designed around the nation state. Like other areas of the social sciences, wellbeing research is generally limited by the nation state in terms of the research site, the researchers involved, the object of observation—for example, the relationship between well-being and a nation's education system—and the participants involved in the study. This is in part a practical issue in that most of these studies involve quantitative research, which requires a population-based sampling frame usually derived from national census data, thus reproducing a national bias through the sampling strategy. An example of how nation states provide an explanatory factor for child well-being can be found in BRADSHAW's (2014) analysis of social policies and child well-being, in which he demonstrated how nation-based policy path dependence accounted for major differences in social expenditures on children, child poverty rates, social protections for families with children, and how performance in these objective domains was related to subjective well-being. [17]

These kinds of analyses provide important insights, and we need to be cautious not to replace an unreflective methodological nationalism with a normative fetish for transnationalism and cosmopolitanism. A further practical issue for both qualitative and quantitative research pertains to ethical and legal issues for social science research. For example, Institutional Review Boards apply nationally determined legislative frameworks to guide research practice, even when such research occurs across contexts in which the ethical requirements for researchers vary considerably. [18]

Nation states matter, even in qualitative studies where the nation state might turn out to be a relevant category for data analysis. HEITE and MAGYAR-HAAS (2018), for example, focused on the role of pedagogical institutions in the context of the national welfare state as the relevant context for children's understandings

of well-being. HUNNER-KREISEL, HUSEYNOVA, JAFAROV, MÄRZ and NASRULLAYEVA (2021) provided an intersectional perspective by analyzing the locally contextualized situatedness of social practices and the structural dimensions (for example, the nation), which allowed for a cross-border analysis of empirical data focusing on concepts of child well-being. Examining the state of residential buildings in the urban contexts of Azerbaijan and Germany, they reconstructed the relevance of nation state politics. [19]

At the same time, the social and cultural conditions in which children grow up transcend the boundaries of the nation state. This is evident in the context of digitalization as a technological, social, and cultural phenomenon that shapes children's everyday lives and conditions of being in the world (DANBY, FLEER, DAVIDSON & HATZIGIANNI, 2018). National laws and political decisions have framed the manner that digitalization is changing our ways of living, working, and educating (STALDER, 2016). However, what have been referred to as virtual space (BEN-ARIEH, BOYER & GAJST, 2004), the virtual arena (NADAN & KAYE-TZADOK, 2019), and the digital age (LIVINGSTONE, 2016) are intrinsically transnational phenomena in which global and local dimensions are intertwined (LOBE, LIVINGSTONE & HADDON, 2007). In the field of child wellbeing research, there are still relatively few studies on digitalization (KALMUS, SIIBAK & BLINKA, 2014) and those that exist mostly have a quantitative focus. The authors showed that children worldwide are in contact with a wide range of digital tools (BYRNE, KARDEFELT-WINTHER, LIVINGSTONE & STOILOVA, 2016) and demonstrated how the use of the Internet and related online, digital, and networked technologies correlated with objective child well-being indicators, such as risks and opportunities associated with the use of digital technologies (LIVINGSTONE, 2016), health (FERRARA et al., 2017), a sense of belonging and self-esteem (COLLIN, RAHILLY, RICHARDSON & THIRD, 2011), and fear and depression (HOGE, BICKHAM & CANTOR, 2017). [20]

How children themselves evaluate their well-being in digital contexts, how they conceptualize digital well-being, and how both are linked to social and cultural contexts—for example, to values, norms, and self-concept as part of digital culture—is not well understood. In the few qualitative studies that exist on digitalization, the authors have demonstrated the limited value of the nation state as a unit of comparison. For example, in their study involving 148 children aged 6-18 from sixteen different countries, THIRD, BELLEROSE, DAWKINS, KELTIE, and PIHL (2014) reconstructed children's understandings of rights in a digital age and demonstrated that these understandings transcended the nation state. In another study on well-being as a cultural construct, the author used empirical data to argue that digitalization as a social phenomenon not only had an impact on children's well-being but also changed their concepts of well-being and demonstrated how children take part in these cultural practices (FEGTER, 2021). The findings from these studies can be interpreted as demonstrating how children are part of digital cultures and how this (re-)figures their understandings and experiences of well-being. [21]

The nation state as the central explanatory factor for understanding child wellbeing has also been questioned by researchers undertaking migration research on children and youth (HUNNER-KREISEL & BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER, 2015). Researchers have not given much attention to young people's perspectives on migration. Instead, they have subsumed this topic under the umbrella of family. It has only been during the past decade that children and young people have been considered significant actors in migration processes and have been asked about their experiences (PUNCH, 2007; WHITEHEAD, HASHIM & IVERSEN, 2007). Part of this process was the "transnational turn" (VERTOVEC, 2009, p.6) in migration research, during which researchers directed attention to the multidimensional character of migration processes and looked beyond the countries of departure and arrival to analyze new spaces constituted by migration. While the theoretical gain of "transnational" spaces is subject to critical debate (BOMMES, 2003; PRIES, 2002), the basic assumptions of the transnational approach are that migration across national, cultural, and political boundaries creates hybrid forms of collective and individual identities, new notions of childhood and youth, and new ideas of family (BAILEY, 2009; BRETTELL, 2008 [2000]; FÜRSTENAU & NIEDRIG, 2007). As a result of the transnational turn, we turned our attention to migration processes beyond those that involve physical mobility. As a result, new groups of people moved for the first time into the focus of scientific inquiry: those who stay behind or are left behind, such as children in the context of global care chains (SALAZAR PARREÑAS, 2005), or those whose migration experiences are second-hand, inherited from siblings, other relatives, and peers (HUIJSMANS, 2006; HUNNER-KREISEL, 2013). [22]

3.2 Transnational, translocal, multi-scalar: Alternative approaches to methodological nationalism in childhood research

A variety of approaches have been developed as an alternative to methodological nationalism, including methodological transnationalism, network globalization, cosmopolitanism, post-colonialism, world polity, multi-scalar ethnography, global ethnography, and entangled historiography (AMELINA & FAIST, 2012; BECK & GRANDE, 2010; CASTELLS, 1996; CHAKRABARTY, 2000; LIEBEL, 2017; MEYER, 1999). In the field of childhood and migration studies, the critical subject of transnationalism has sparked fruitful debates (HUNNER-KREISEL & BOHNE, 2016; HUNNER-KREISEL & BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER, 2015; TYRRELL, WHITE, NÍ LAOIRE & CARPENA-MÉNDEZ, 2013). PRIES (2002) saw the concept of *transnationalism* as a means of capturing the phenomenon that migration processes change how actors perceive their lives and circumstances, forcing them to develop new social practices in response, which constitute a transnational social space. This space is not territorial, not anchored geographically or in the nation state, but rather it is a transnational social space. [23]

BOMMES (2003, p.91) in particular criticized this approach for its spatial concept. He argued that transnational research remained glued to *nation state criteria* at the very moment when the transnational turn was transcending methodological nationalism in migration research (see also AMELINA, NERGIZ, FAIST & GLICK SCHILLER, 2012; WIMMER & GLICK SCHILLER, 2003). BOMMES (2003) did

not see any added theoretical value in transnational researchers who claimed they could ignore nation state contexts (see also DAHINDEN, 2009). What mattered instead was "to describe social structures [...] under conditions of globalization" (BOMMES, 2003, p.102). This also included the question of whether and how national welfare policies and their treatment of migrants affected the formation of transnational structures (ibid). Along these lines, contemporary transnational researchers debate the analytical validity of transborder social spaces and their underlying social practices: Are they a phenomenon that automatically arises from processes of migration, mobility, and globalization and that affects the lives of all those involved in these processes (ibid.)? What are the prerequisites under which life in transnational social spaces emerges, and to what extent do social inequalities shape the realization of actual transnational lives (DAHINDEN, 2012)? [24]

Another criticism of the concept of transnationalism concerns the neglect of the local (GREINER & SAKDAPOLRAK, 2013). Some scholars have called for a "more grounded transnationalism" (BRICKELL & DATTA, 2011, p.3) that takes into account how social practices and human belonging are anchored in contextspecific social (knowledge) orders (ANTHIAS, 2008; OLIVIER, 2013; SCHMITZ, 2013). In the field of childhood studies, this has led to a useful application of the notion of translocality (GREINER & SAKDAPOLRAK, 2013; SMITH, 2011) to better understand how transnational space is inscribed locally for children (HUNNER-KREISEL & BÜHLER-NIEDERBERGER, 2015). In her ethnographic work, MAND (2015) focused on transnational family patterns that included regular visits of English-born children from Bangladeshi migrants to Bangladesh. In her study, the author reconstructed how the children's experiences during these visits involved emotional work in dealing with pluri-local identity constructions and ideas of transnational belonging that remained ambivalent. For MAND, ambivalence was the core element of a childhood that was transnational, which occurred within transnational social orders characterized by power asymmetries that required children to position themselves accordingly within the transnational field. MAND concluded that they positioned themselves according to a "Bangladeshi habitus" so as to fit in with local social orders. This is one example of how researchers can use a translocal analytical lens to focus on local social structures in which children negotiate their migration experiences within and across generations, emphasizing everyday spaces and face-to-face encounters that take place in these spaces (HANNERZ, 2008). [25]

These approaches have arisen in tandem with developments in understanding space, place, and scale, as constituted by multiple simultaneous processes (GLICK SCHILLER & CAGLAR, 2009, 2011). By focusing on the ways in which actors or practices engage with local, regional, national, and transnational contexts, researchers deal with a significant problem in methodological nationalism, which is based on a clear analytical differentiation between the global/local and national/international (AMELINA & FAIST, 2012). For example, how might an individual's self-concept be constructed through specific experiences or discourse within a city, and how are these experiences connected to regional or national dimensions? According to this approach, factors

influencing understandings of well-being and the concept of valued goods and activities are an assemblage of influences that interact at multiple levels. Rather than attempting to identify the linear direction of these factors, such as global effects on local conditions, we recognize that these factors involve simultaneous processes, mutually influencing each other. We see the relevance of taking into account the interdependency of different scales where, for example, children discuss both concrete and imagined aspects of what is important to their wellbeing, which transcends specific places. ZEITLYN (2016), in research on British-Bangladeshi children, studied the role of smell in creating a sense of belonging and identity for children as they traveled between London and Dhaka. For these children, as well as the researcher, a particular smell of a place could invoke memories and images of another physically distant place, creating a sense of belonging that traversed physical space and time. These experiences demonstrated the importance of the feelings and relationships associated with the place in the child's mind, stimulated through specific sensory experiences, which invoked felt and re-imagined experiences. [26]

A recent article on children's emotional geographies of well-being introduced a relational concept of space, adapting the approach taken by German sociologist LÖW (2016), who defined space as "a relational arrangement of living beings and social goods" (p.131). The bodies of human beings and animals, as well as buildings, roads, trees, etc., are understood in relation to each other in the intertwined processes of spacing—as the placing of social goods and people and synthesis—as connecting goods and living beings through perception, ideation, or recall (LÖW, 2008). In a discourse analytical approach, FEGTER and MOCK (2019) investigated which elements are part of the discursive spacing of social goods and living beings when children talked about important places, people, and activities and how these elements were positioned in relation to each other and which perceptions, ideations, and recollections became relevant in their statements. As a result, they showed how belonging was constituted as a spatial construct beyond local and national territories and how these translocal spaces of belonging needed to be reflected as a local practice of the self that produced images and concepts of the self via a translocal space, but always in relation to a local positioning. In the next section, we discuss a study in which we attempted to apply these principles to researching child well-being in a comparative but locally contextualized context: the study on "Children's Understandings of Well-Being" (CUWB). [27]

4. Children's Understandings of Well-Being in Global and Local Contexts: The CUWB Study

The CUWB study is a multinational, qualitative study, in which we are reconstructing children's understandings and experiences of well-being in different parts of the world to explore the relevance of cultural and social contexts for these meanings and experiences. Our aim is to determine similarities and differences in children's understandings of well-being in a locally oriented and cross-cultural manner and to take into account the normative and value-oriented aspect of well-being. The study is designed around a core set of modules and principles that are replicated across the study sites. These include the participation of children aged eight to fourteen, an ethnographic component documenting the fieldwork setting, and the completion of several fieldwork stages. Currently, 26 countries are involved in this study, focusing on topics such as digital well-being, developing definitions of well-being, constructions of safety and vulnerability, media and technologies, negotiation processes, and inclusive methodology with vulnerable children. All research teams aim to follow the principles of allowing children to participate directly as research subjects in order to facilitate the children's participation rights and to document the challenges, processes, and mechanisms of conducting multinational qualitative research (FATTORE et al., 2019a). The study allows for a certain degree of openness in terms of exploring the analytical values of different social and epistemological approaches. The following analytical tools, therefore, do not necessarily represent the approaches of all members in the network. In the following analysis, we aim to focus on children's spatial constitutions of well-being (as part of the refiguration of generational and other social orders):

- 1. The starting point of our analysis is the assumption that *well-being* is a *cultural construct*, in the sense not only that well-being differs between people but also that the concepts and experiences of well-being are socially contingent.
- 2. Children's perceptions and practices are part of reproducing and shifting concepts of well-being in an ongoing process.
- 3. By focusing on spatial perceptions and practices, we apply a relational concept of space and define space as emerging through the process of relating living beings and non-living things at places under conditions of existing spatial orders (spatial practices as structuring and structured) and potentially linking scales (e.g., local, global, regional, national, transnational) (FEGTER & MOCK, 2019; KESSL, 2016; LÖW, 2008). As outlined earlier in this article, the field of childhood and migration research provides useful heuristics for the reconstruction of children's spatial understandings of well-being as social and cultural constructs constituted by an assemblage of factors across different socio-spatial levels.
- 4. Rather than re-inscribing the centrality of the nation state in research designs and processes of data collection, these approaches are open to other relevant factors, be they at a local or transnational level. A crucial topic in this context is the approach of cross-cultural comparison, which we apply in terms of an

understanding of cultures as symbolic orders and cross-cultural comparison as specific way of contrasting (HUMMRICH, 2013). Researchers in educational sciences on childhoods and youth have explicitly raised the challenge of diverse understandings of culture that underlie approaches of cross-cultural comparison (HUMMRICH & RADEMACHER, 2013). In line with this approach, we conceptualize *culture as a symbolic order* that emerges through practices of meaning-making embedded in social and historical contexts. Cross-cultural comparison is thus the comparison of practices of meaning-making-in which children take part-which we can reconstruct from the interview data and potentially contextualize with additional context-related data. From the perspective of grounded theory, cross-cultural comparison is therefore a specific version of "contrasting" as a method for developing theory through a constant comparative analytical technique grounded in data but at the same time heuristically informed by sensitizing theoretical knowledge (KELLE & KLUGE, 2010; STRAUSS & CORBIN, 1998 [1990]). The identification of relevant context factors is also a result of this analytical process of comparing data sets within and across countries. Cultures are not understood per se as national cultures, even if, for example, national semantics, practices, institutions, or politics might turn out to be a relevant context for the spatial constitution of well-being (as a cultural construct) in which children take part. [28]

The analytical questions guiding our investigative approach to evaluating the interview material with children from different parts of the world include:

- 1. What are the shared or different spatial topics within or across groups of children from different geographical areas?
- 2. How similar or different are the related spatial constructions that we can reconstruct from the interview data in terms of, for example, the following (heuristic) dimensions:
 - * In terms of the meanings and concepts of what is good or valued that the spatial constructions (re)produce?
 - * In terms of generational or other differentiations/orders as constitutive elements of these spatial constructions?
 - * In terms of the spatial refiguration of childhoods from the perspectives of education, protection, and care?
 - * In terms of the local, translocal, global as constitutive elements/parameters of spatial constructions?
- 3. How similar or different are the socio-cultural-economic contexts in which these spatial constructions are embedded (e.g., the child's socio-economic status, the child's living/housing conditions, the social practices or discourse in which the child or the practices of meaning-making are embedded, etc.)? [29]

5. Analysis: Digital Spaces and the Refiguration of Childhoods

5.1 The meaning of one's own room

In the CUWB study, the question about important places, people, and activities have led to very different constructions of the spatial aspect of well-being. A shared topic in many interviews has been "one's own room" or "my room"— which, at least at first glance, has an equivalent quantitative well-being indicator: "having one's own room." The meaning of "one's own room" and the valued attributes that are linked to having one's own room differ within and across contexts, as shown in the following reconstructions of the spatial construction. For one 12-year-old girl—referred to here as "B"—living in Baku, the capital of Azerbaijan, with her 10-year-old sister and parents in a small flat, "my room" was a relevant topic that linked space with questions of autonomy and agency. B's family home comprised three rooms constituted by two bedrooms and a living room, which included the entrance and the kitchen. B shared her bedroom with her sister. When asked what her biggest wish would be if she had a magic wand and could change anything, she told the interviewer:

"I would change my room. [...] There is mom's stuff. I would like a big wardrobe that you can put everything in. A big one with lots of shelves. I would like to change it. The whole furniture of the room. [...] And our room doesn't get the sun. So, I would swap pink with purple, everything purple" (CUWB, Azerbaijan interview A-2, lines 53-56). [30]

We can see here that having a room of one's own was not necessarily about possessing a room of one's own. It might be about—as in this case—being able to implement one's own ideas about how the room is furnished, the color of the walls, whose things are stored in the room and where, thus determining the room's characteristics according to one's own aesthetic and functional preferences. The fact that B shared the room with her sister was not mentioned or made relevant. Whereas here the evaluation of one's own room referred to norms of self-determination and agency in arranging rooms and in response to living conditions, another example showed the value of being in *contact with peers*. For example, K, an 11-year-old girl from Geneva (STOECKLIN, 2018), also talked about her own room as an important place. After the divorce of her parents, K had to adjust to new living arrangements, including living with her stepmother, whom she did not especially like but tolerated. She constructed her bedroom as a resource to engage with peers by using information and communication technologies:

"When I'm at home, I sing a lot. I'm often on my computer, too... I spend a lot of time using electronic devices [...] like the computer, the iPad, or the telephone. [...] I don't share too much with my family. I chat on WhatsApp with my friends. Sometimes I watch movies. I'm not all the day long on my telephone. There are of course moments where I do something else, like drawing or something like that. I like drawing, too, even if I don't draw very well" (p.14). [31]

Similar to B, this spatial construction of K's room in her statement involved a construction of the self as an individual who had her own ideas and interests. In both cases, we also see how this spatial construction of the self involved a differentiation within generational and family orders. Whereas K positioned herself in an ambivalent relation of connection and difference ("I don't share too much with my family"), in B's spatial construction, it was her "mom's stuff" in her room from which she distanced herself by wishing it would be somewhere else, somewhere inside, which implied, for example, a wish for it to be less visible ("There is mom's stuff. I would like a big wardrobe that you can put everything in"). [32]

At the same time, we can see some differences in *this spatial differentiation of the self within generational orders*. K, for example, did not share her room with a sibling, and her room was her own sphere within the family's house. B's own room was a shared room, and even the differentiation from her mother's things would have involved an internal differentiation within her room. Her wish was to put her mom's stuff into a cupboard in her room, not outside her room. Therefore, B's own room within generational and family orders was constructed within the physical space of a shared room, whereas K's spatial construction of her own room was a physically separate room for herself away from other family members. [33]

Based on these differences and also the explicit mention of housing conditions such as in B's statement ("And our room doesn't get the sun"), we can identify the potential relevance of objective social conditions as relevant contexts in which the spatial constructions of well-being were embedded: K lived in a comfortably middle-class household from one of the wealthiest parts of the world. The situation in Baku was somewhat different than Geneva. Although, B belonged to a middle-class household, Baku was confronted by major infrastructural challenges. These were strongly connected to political aims of establishing a market economy dominated by a parochial elite who had purely business interests and were supported by governmental authorities. As a result, housing affordability and the run-down quality of houses were major issues (VALIYEV, 2014). The eviction and displacement of homeowners and residents in the innercity had been a major issue. Since 2010, 80,000 residents had been forcefully relocated as part of the "beautification" campaign aiming to establish a new image of Baku. Therefore, aspects of spatial well-being were major issues for the children in Baku city as many of them had to deal with restrictions on space in general and housing in particular (HUNNER-KREISEL et al., 2021). [34]

An analysis of more micro-scale material conditions might also be useful to determine the relationship between well-being and aspects of the built living environment. For example, natural lighting, air flow, and so on are factors that influence living conditions and are important qualitative aspects of housing in many cultural contexts. While we did not obtain the data needed to perform this kind of analysis in this study, the significance of architecture, building density, floor plan, and apartment layout might also be important factors for spatial well-being. [35]

5.2 Connectedness and the digital self

Beyond these social context-related factors, it is worth reconstructing in more detail from the interview data the micro-processes behind the reproduction and transformation of childhoods through spatial separations in which these children took part through their constructions of well-being. K's room, for example, was constructed as part of a translocal space of communication with peers via digital technologies, whereas B's room was the construction of a local space at her actual home. Similarly, we can observe how spatial separation and self-making within generational orders in B's statement involved a local generational separation within her family's apartment, whereas in K's statements, the spatial separation via her own room was a translocal generational separation made possible through the use and availability of digital devices, whose ownership was also linked to socio-economic factors. This multi-scalar aspect could also be thought of as an example of KNOBLAUCH and LÖW's (2017) concept of polycontextualization in that it was also an example of "different orders or frames occur[ing] simultaneously at one location" and specifically an example of "the simultaneous relevance of different spatial scales, dimensions and levels" (p.12): [36]

In our analysis of G's discussion of the importance of her computer for her well-being, we provide another example of how digitalization is changing the spatial orders of childhoods, shifting the traditional logic of childhood places as belonging to the inner sanctum of the family and other protected spheres—like playgrounds and educational institutions. G was a 9-year-old girl who lived in the outer suburbs of Sydney. As part of the mapping exercise, G drew a guinea pig. When asked about it, the conversation quickly turned to the guinea pig as a source of conflict between G and her parents:

- "I: And, are you the only one in the family with a pet?
- G: My parents used to take care of it for me, and they keep reminding me, 'G, this isn't our pet, it's your pet.' And, I keep saying 'Sorry,' because I'm usually on the computer all the time. And my parents hate that. They think I'm just typing, typing to my friends and going on Skype and saying hi to my friends.
- I: Yeah, so you are always on your computer. What do you like about it? All the games?
- G: I like Skype most of all because as soon as I turn on my computer, I hear my Skype phone ringing and I always answer it or I'm calling my friends.
- I: So do you talk to your friends on Skype?
- G: Just one friend I have, my friend L. But my friend L has another friend, her name is M. I met her at my friend L's party, and now she's on my Skype. She's one of my Skype contacts as well now" (CUWB, Australian interview S-16, lines 22-30). [37]

Similar to K, the use of digital technologies served to create a translocal space. This space, however, was embedded in existing physical spatial relationships (with her friend L, who lived nearby) and was also an issue over which autonomy

relationships between parents and children were negotiated. The issue of digital technologies emerged again later in the interview when G discussed visiting her grandmother in Peru:

"I: What differences do you think there are between Peru and Australia?

G: Well, I think that there—it's kind of more, like here where we are a developed country. And in Peru and stuff, they're a developing country. So, I'm not—so I think it's somewhere around that area, because their Wi-Fi signal and stuff isn't so—as good as us. That's really the most important thing to me. Because I love the computer and electronics all the time, so.

I: Oh, so when you go to Peru ...?

G: Yeah. I walk everywhere. I go in the car, to go, like, 'Mum, where's the Wi-Fi?' And, then she's like, 'Oh, there's none.' There's some. There's only back at my nan's house Wi-Fi, so when we're out here, so no more out here. Because, here there's Wi-Fi, where, like, rural areas and when you're in the car you can easily just be connected to Wi-Fi. Where there, it doesn't exist. So, yeah. ... Yeah. In Peru there's hardly any computers. Like, my grandma has one, but it's kind of old, really old and broken type of thing. And, my—yeah, she's the only one who I know who's got a computer, but otherwise, yeah. I was really missing my computer when we were in Peru. Still, I had a great time in the end" (lines 225-239). [38]

G immediately associated the question about differences between Australia and Peru with the social difference of being a developed or undeveloped country and the status of being a developed nation with the extensiveness of the digital Wi-Fi (WLAN) network that she highlighted as "most important" to her. While G's assessment cannot serve as a basis to determine whether Peru has an inferior Internet network to Australia, G's statement demonstrated how digital technologies have become part of norms related to the value of spatial well-being: A good place or a good country was where you have readily available access to Wi-Fi wherever you go. This value and norm of access to Wi-Fi as ubiquitous was also the reference point for the evaluative differentiation between a developed and undeveloped country. G differentiated between the developed—as technologically advanced, networked, connected, and composed by new technology and availability—and the underdeveloped—as technologically inferior, digitally unconnected, isolated, and redundant technology. [39]

In addition to the norms of digital access and connectedness, the differentiation between Peru and Australia also involved a *construction of the self as a digital self* that closely identified with being permanently connected to Wi-Fi and digital technologies ("That is really the most important thing to me" or "I was really missing my computer when we were in Peru"). And it involved a construction of a national collective self and identity as being superior along the dimension of Wi-Fi accessibility ("We are a developed country"). We could see something very similar in an interview with F, a girl form Berlin, who differentiated between Germany and Somalia along the lines of Wi-Fi access and referred to Somalia as backward in these terms: "You actually have to get used to it, not to be in front of

the TV every day, not to have Wi-Fi. You could also say that Somalia is like the mediaeval times" (FEGTER & MOCK, 2019, pp.22-23). [40]

Both girls positioned themselves as belonging to the developed, technologically superior nation through these spatial evaluative differentiations between "here" and "there," which were differentiated along norms of digital accessibility. Being able to comply with these digital norms of a good place and experience a childhood that is digitally configured is in part determined by differences in digital infrastructure and the digital divide between nations, similar to how B's experiences of having one's own room were related to the political economy of development in Baku. The construction of Peru and Somalia as underdeveloped and backward in contrast to Sydney and Berlin allowed us to reproduce categories based on which we can place and differentiate these physical, cultural, and social places along contrasting historical, development, and progress lines. Drawing upon the work of FEGTER and MOCK, we can also see how this differentiation constituted the use of media and technology not only as valuable but also as an expression of being modern, contemporary, and dynamic and the self as a modern subject. The digital norm of spatial well-being that we have reconstructed here therefore potentially plays a part in reproducing unequal childhoods, as the fulfilment of the norm depends on social, economic, political conditions that are distributed unequally. [41]

5.3 Normative orders of good places for children

The normative orders of good places for children represent another level at which the norms and concepts of a digital self can potentially refigure childhoods. In G's discussion of having Internet access in the car, we can discern tropes of being digitally connected and mobile as penetrating figurations of well-being. What was valued in this discussion was constructed through an idea of a digitally connected agent or citizen. Where the social circumstances did not allow her to enact these modes of being digitally connected, the situation was discussed in terms of a deficit. This concept of the self as engaged in processes of digitalization stood in an ambivalent relationship with other constructs of what a good childhood was: for example, romanticized versions of childhood engaged with nature, in creative (non-digital) play, or in fantasy. While there was nothing in G's discussion that precluded that this was not also the case, the foregrounding of digital connection emerged as a priority:

"I: So, when you're at home and you've got your computer, you go on Skype with your friends?

G: Yeah. Usually ... I asked my dad to download Skype for me and set up an account and everything. And he did... and that is good, so I can go on Skype ... So I needed it because my friend, L, is going to Bosnia permanently ... So yeah, she's going next year to Bosnia, so I wanted my dad to download Skype. And he was really serious about it, he was, like, 'No. No. Don't, um, open any junk mail, or don't listen to those little ads.' 'Okay, dad, okay.' And he was very—he kept on entering my room to see if I was doing anything, and my mum and dad don't like the idea that I shut myself in my

room. I just, like, lock it and then I just sit down on the computer and typing and playing and saying hi. I just like it so much" (CUWB, Australian interview S-16, lines 109-119). [42]

In this case, the digital space was not only a translocal space but a *transnational space*, connecting Sydney to Bosnia. The space was constructed as an intergenerationally ordered space, in which the father was positioned as the forbidding, rule-setting, and monitoring actor—representing a concept of childhood in which the digital arena is a potentially dangerous or inappropriate space for children. The child's self was the calming, relaxed actor who handled the parent's concerns in an assured way while following independent norms—like being mobile and digitally connected and having the capacity to be fluid in digital space. Being mobile in physical space (the car) was presented as a strong action-guiding norm, despite the concerns her father voiced regarding the use of the technology. [43]

Translocal digital children's spheres were also a topic in the interview data with children from Tel Aviv. In research undertaken by NADAN and KAYE-TZADOK (2019), children discussed how digital technologies posed dangers of isolation and exploitation, which further underscored the need for adults to monitor and supervise their children's use of online digital technologies. For example, one of the participants stated:

"I think there are advantages to being able to call if you can't find your way or if you get lost. I can call my mom and she'll direct me if I'm alone, for example, or sometimes I don't take the shopping list because I remember it by heart and then suddenly on the way I forget something. I can call my mom or send her a message on WhatsApp (9-year-old secular Jewish girl, low socio-economic status)" (p.469). [44]

Here, the use of *digital technologies* was constructed as *creating experiences* of *safety for children* because it allowed them to be in *immediate contact with their parents*. According to the researchers,

"the interviews brought forward the children's feelings that their cellular phones give them a sense of protection when they are in risky situations or when they are alone in places they see as dangerous, as they can be in continuous contact with their parents" (ibid.). [45]

Many of their interviews showed how children constructed a good digital translocal space for themselves as a space monitored by adults, which reproduced a specific norm of generational orders as orders of protection and care, present in children's conceptualizations of (digital) good places and spaces. In contrast, in the Berlin section of the CUWB fieldwork undertaken in an afterschool recreational center in the district of Kreuzberg, some of the children constructed the digital space as a space where *parents did not play any role*. Different from the children in NADAN and KAYE-TZADOK's (2019) study, the Kreuzberg children did not regard the digital arena as a place characterized by

danger. What was also notable in the discussions was that parents or other adults did not emerge as a topic in the narratives at all. The focus of the construction was that using digital and electronic devices at home was one of the main activities that they undertook after school when they were at home alone, and they constructed this place at that time of the day as quite boring and where nothing happened. In doing so, they implicitly reproduced the norm that a good space offers activities, stimulation, and variety. Unlike K, B, and G, the children in this study did not talk about their own rooms, but instead talked about "being on their own" at home. The construction was that the home in the afternoon was often a boring place, where they were alone, and using applications like WhatsApp or playing with friends via the Internet opened opportunities for being less bored and feeling less alone at home. [46]

6. Investigating the Spatial Refiguration of Childhoods in Global and Local Contexts Through Research on Children's Spatial Conceptualizations of Well-Being

By focusing on the ways in which conceptualizations of well-being are simultaneously constituted by local, regional, national, transnational, and global processes, we can discern how understandings and experiences of well-being are an assemblage of influences that interact at multiple spatial levels (FATTORE et al., 2019a). This means that *understandings and experiences of well-being are always bound to context*, as opposed to having abstract or universal qualities. [47]

In our analysis, we indicated the *importance of places for what was valued with respect to an understanding of well-being*. However, we suggest that any investigation of children's spatial understandings of well-being necessitates a concrete and particular reconstruction and description. *The values and meanings of well-being places are constituted through the social and cultural context in which children are embedded*—certain people, relationships, physical and historical features, but also norms and what is valued as good and what is (a good) self that enriches understandings of well-being. As KITAYAMA, MARKUS, and KUROKAWA (2000) suggested: "It is not just that different things make people happy in different cultural contexts – this is obviously the case. More significantly it is the ways of 'being well' and the experience of well-being that are different" (p.115; see also FEGTER & MOCK, 2019). [48]

An emphasis on place also offers a further advantage in that it causes us to direct our attention to the intersectional inequalities that characterize certain places compared to others. We see this concretely in children's evaluative differentiations between places, such as the attributed qualities of permanent access to and use of digital technologies at these places, or in the value of having their own room, which has a significant correlation to spatial inequalities in material wealth and resources between local areas (ADAMS et al., 2019; AKKAN et al., 2019; COULTON & SPILSBURY, 2014; McKENDRICK, 2014). [49]

In our findings, we saw that the exercise of agency was a topic that featured as part of children's understandings of spatial well-being across various social and

cultural spaces. In our examples taken from Baku, Berlin, Geneva, Sydney, and Tel Aviv, how spatial agency is constructed in children's narratives, the spheres of life children make relevant for exercising agency, and the kinds of topics children say they should be able to decide were constituted by cultural norms and concepts of the self and embedded in social, political, and economic orders. Moreover, the manner in which agency is conceptualized with regard to local spaces provides an opportunity to think about the relation between these spatial conceptualizations of well-being and intergenerational relations in specific places and the degree to which we can generalize about intergenerational relations as a context for cultural concepts of spatial well-being. [50]

To some extent, based on our findings, we can argue that *democratization of childhoods* can be discerned through the power of rights as a universalizing discourse, whose norms we can identify as elements in children's conceptualizations of well-being. However, the manner in which children discuss negotiating agency is highly context specific. All our examples demonstrated different conceptualizations of processes through which children negotiated aspects of their lives as well as different self-concepts in terms of the degree of agency and responsibility toward adults or parents, sometimes constructed at odds with adults' expectations of children. However, the boundary for the legitimate exercise of agency, what aspects of life can be negotiated, and the content of negotiation varied in nearly every case. [51]

In our analysis, we also illustrated the relevance of a translocal "own space" with friends constructed through the use of digital technologies. We suggest that this translocal space crosses the border between the physical inside and outside of children's places, between the private and the public as traditional understandings of good places for children, and thus challenges the privatization of childhood within a construct of the nuclear family. In our methodological perspective on norms and concepts of self that constitute children's conceptualizations of spatial well-being, we saw children's statements and narratives as part of reproducing and shifting concepts of privacy, the public, and the position of the child within these orders. The elision between agency and changes to the private sphere for children made possible through digitalization marked a potential refiguration of childhoods. One of the self-concepts in the children's statements was a self that wanted to exercise control over how it shared or disclosed information about itself to others, which SHMUELI and BLECHER-PRIGAT (2011) described as interaction management, choosing when and how to interact with others, and information management, choosing what to disclose to others. This was supported by WOLFE (1975) in her seminal research on children and privacy as she concluded that, given the fact that children's interactions with others were typically managed by those in authority in the home and at school, children sought privacy in order to process information. For children in our research, the idea of asserting privacy was often linked to the use of digital technologies in one's own space, be it physical or virtual. [52]

We identified negotiated agency, the significance given to communication with peers, be it in person or via digital technologies and social media, and the

extension of personal privacy to include friends and purposefully exclude adults as key normative dimensions of the refiguration of childhood in relation to wellbeing. Western discourses of childhood emphasize innocence, vulnerability, and dependence, providing a powerful justification for monitoring children in their private spaces, which is evident in popular concerns regarding children's use of digital and social media. The risks posed by such media are deemed to be located principally in the public sphere, conceptualized as images or behaviors invading upon the privacy of children and their families. Consequently, in order to protect children, it is considered necessary to regulate not only children's participation in public life but also the intermediate zone of the public within the private—what children watch, with whom, and for what purpose—thus justifying an increasing surveillance of children's private spaces. [53]

Analyzing the meaning of the digital as a translocal and transnational space, which is evident in the interviews included here, demonstrates how and which valued social and cultural goods and practices are produced through evaluative differentiations. In the interviews with K and G, it was the value of unrestricted mobility (in public), and in the case of the children's statements from the Berlin study, it was the value of variety and discovery that was (re)produced through the spatial construction of being a connected subject able to communicate with others in digital space. Digital technologies are conceptualized as providing opportunities to have intimate relationships in a "public" way within the confines of the home. Children are linked through the use of digital technologies such that they are simultaneously located in an "interactively shared virtual space" (KNOBLAUCH & LÖW, 2017, p.13) within a local physical space, such as their bedroom. However, the privacy created by having some control over a physical space makes the interactively shared virtual space possible. In these practices, we therefore see an interactive linking of mediated communications with physical spaces. This understanding of the use of digital and social media transgresses the boundary between the public and the private and limits—in social practice adult control of children's behavior. This implies a subtle unsettling of protected and privatized childhoods. Public debates about the effects of digital media on children, including children being exposed to online dangers, can also be interpreted as indicative of this shift in childhood orders. [54]

We can see here a relevance to KNOBLAUCH and LÖWS's communicative constructionism approach. In enacting the value of the digital self, children are undertaking bodily performances that "make perceivable, observable, accountable what makes sense to others" (p.4), in a way that positions them as a digitalized subject. Therefore, we would also agree that the digital subject can only be conceived as part of a spatial assemblage consisting of both material relations (the physical location, technology) and symbolic relations (abstract modes of communication) of interdependence (p.5), through which a child can assert itself as a digital self. [55]

With the democratizing of family life, *notions of privacy* have also been extended to children in some places in a somewhat modified form, with children having their own private spaces not only as a precondition for allowing sexual relations

between adults, but also as a condition for what is considered appropriate childhood development, especially into adolescence. In the examples provided here from diverse places, constructing one's own room represented an act of putting distance between the self and parents and creating a space separated from parents. This is a construct of the self linked to (in)dependence, which is a feature of generational relations. Differentiations along generational orders are an important constitutive element for constructing the value of having one's own room. In our analysis, we can also see how nation state politics can be an important context for translocal concepts of well-being. In our analysis of B and K's construction of the value of having their own room, the salience of adult-centric infrastructure policy as a social context for these conceptualizations of spatial well-being was evident, limiting the agency of children and their families with regard to housing and the children's ability to shape a room or space of their own (along with other dimensions through which social inequalities are reproduced). [56]

The possibility for connection across national spaces through the use of digital technologies demonstrates how a sense of well-being can be connected to a sense of self-concept that is translocal, formed through interactions that transgress physical space and national boundaries (p.14). Moreover, with the expansion of digital infrastructures across the world and thus the increasing access to and relevance of digital technologies for children in diverse spatial settings, we could argue that diverse childhoods may be becoming mediatized (p.13). This raises the question of how this mediatization affects different figurations of childhood. Are we seeing a convergence in the way childhood is experienced around the increasingly common use of digital technologies—for example, as being important to practices of self in childhood—or is the use of digital technologies also localized as part of local childhood practices? [57]

The territorial state (p.7) therefore maintains some explanatory power for differentiating between "here" and "there": for example, in children's discussions of digitally rich and poor nations. Moreover, the territorial state remains a relevant factor for understanding differences that might exist in terms of the quality of digital infrastructure. However, on both counts—children invoking nation state differences and differences in digital infrastructure as determined by national political economies—notions of territoriality beyond the nation state are implicit, with forms of colonization and the dynamics of global political economies being important for understanding uneven patterns of development between nations—as evidenced in the importance of multinational capital and networked production chains across national spaces for organizing national economies (p.9). [58]

Future researchers could analyze the consequences of this constitution of available space for other dimensions of children's understandings of well-being: for example, how the value and specific meaning of having a place of one's own (in a sense of being able to be on your own/alone) is connected to the possibility of "internal work" for well-being (FATTORE et al., 2016). The translocal materiality of the digital is also evident as a relevant contextual factor in that the possibility of achieving the norm of being a connected digital actor is dependent

on the rules and regulations that different nation states have implemented to govern telecommunications and the degree to which nations have the resources to roll out telecommunication infrastructure. Therefore, the fluidity of digital space is highly dependent upon political-economic conditions. [59]

We have demonstrated how conceptualizations of digitalization change the logic of the spatial separation between children and adults via, for example, children's own rooms from a local to a translocal level. The digital "own spheres" are constructed as translocal spaces. This change in the spatial constitution of childhoods through digitalization implies a potential refiguration of childhoods from the perspectives of education, protection, care, and control. This is, for example, because the translocal "own space" with friends via digital devices and technologies from children's own rooms crosses the border between the inside and outside of the physical room, between what is traditionally considered the private and the public, and thus also the traditional positioning of the children within the inner private sphere of the family, at least according to the modern logic of Western childhoods. [60]

While we have only provided some examples in this paper from participating research teams, we believe the next step in our research would be to extend our analysis of children's spatial conceptualizations of well-being to include children from other locations, especially from the *Global South*. Following the analytic approach of a constant comparative analysis used in this article, we intend to explore the following topics:

- whether the reconstructed topics and the norms and concepts of the self (as part of children's spatial constructions of well-being) are similar or different across the extended data set;
- to what extent digitalization is a constitutive element in children's conceptualizations of their own spaces and how meanings of digitalization potentially reproduce or shift the spatial orders of childhoods from local to translocal spaces;
- 3. the similarities and differences in the social, political, economic, and technological contexts that children make relevant for their understandings of spatial well-being or that we as researchers define as relevant context-related factors. [61]

While there is often a strong public debate on digitalization and childhoods in the form of a moral panic discourse, we see it firstly as an empirical question to reconstruct the following questions:

- · How are childhoods changing through digitalization as analyzed in this paper?
- How are children themselves part of the spatial refiguration of childhoods through digitalization?
- How do they talk about these processes?
- · Do children construct their spaces as digital spaces, and if so, how?

- How do children position themselves within these spaces?
- Which norms, values, and concepts of the self do children reproduce through these spatial constructions? [62]

This further underscores the value of a spatial analysis for understanding social and cultural refigurations of childhoods in global and local contexts. [63]

Acknowledgments

Zachary MÜHLENWEG was in charge of language editing, while Vanessa ULOTH and Nick OELRICHS took care of copy editing for this article.

References

Adams, Sabirah; Savahl, Shazly; Florence, Maria & Jackson, Kyle (2019). Considering the natural environment in the creation of child-friendly cities: Implications for children's subjective well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, 12(2), 545-567.

Akkan, Başak; Müderrisoglu, Serra; Uyan-Semerci, Pınar & Erdogan, Emre (2019). How do children contextualize their well-being? Methodological insights from a neighborhood based qualitative study in Istanbul. *Child Indicators Research*, 12(2), 443-460.

Amelina, Anna & Faist, Thomas (2012). De-naturalizing the national in research methodologies: Key concepts of transnational studies in migration. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, *35*(10), 1707-1724.

Amelina, Anna; Nergiz, Devrimsel D.; Faist, Thomas & Glick Schiller, Nina (Eds.) (2012). *Beyond methodological nationalism: Research methodologies for cross-border studies*. New York, NY: Routledge.

Andresen, Sabine (2013). Konstruktionen von Kindheit in Zeiten gesellschaftlichen Wandels. In Christine Hunner-Kreisel & Manja Stephan (Eds.), *Neue Räume, neue Zeiten: Kindheit und Familie im Kontext von (Trans-) Migration und sozialem Wandel* (pp.21-34). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Andresen, Sabine & Betz, Tanja (2014). Child well-being. Potenzial und Grenzen eines Konzepts. Einführung in den Thementeil. *Zeitschrift für Pädagogik*, 60(4), 499-504, https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2017/14668/pdf/ZfPaed_2014_4_Betz_Andresen_Child_Well_being.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Andresen, Sabine & Richter, Martina (Eds.) (2012). The politicization of parenthood. Shifting private and public responsibilities in education in child rearing. Dordrecht: Springer.

Andresen, Sabine; Fegter, Susann; Iranee, Nora & Bütow, Elena (2016). Doing urban family. Städtischer Raum und elterliche Perspektive auf Kindheit. *Zeitschrift für Pädagogik*, *62*(1), 34-47, https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2019/16704/pdf/ZfPaed_2016_1_Andresen_et_al_Doing_urban_family.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Anthias, Floya (2008). Thinking through the lens of translocational positionality: An intersectionality frame for understanding identity and belonging. *Translocations: Migration and Social Change*, *4*(1), 5-20, https://repository.uel.ac.uk/item/8656x [Accessed: August 11, 2021].

Ariès, Philippe (1962 [1960]). Centuries of childhood: A social history of family life. New York, NY: Vintage Books.

Bailey, Adrian (2009). Transnational mobilities and childhoods. In Jens Qvortrup, William A. Corsaro & Michael-Sebastian Honig (Eds.), *The Palgrave handbook of childhood studies* (pp.408-422). London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Beck, Ulrich & Grande, Edgar (2010). Varieties of second modernity: The cosmopolitan turn in social and political theory and research. *The British Journal of Sociology*, *61*(3), 409-443, https://epub.ub.uni-muenchen.de/47213/ [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Becker, Dana & Marecek, Jeanne (2008). Dreaming the American dream: Individualism and positive psychology. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, *2*(5), 1767-1780.

Behnken, Imbke & Honig, Michael-Sebastian (Eds.) (2012). *Der Lebensraum des Großstadtkindes*. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Ben-Arieh, Asher; Boyer, Yifat & Gajst, Idit (2004). Children's welfare in Israel: Growing up in a multi-cultural society. In An-Magrit Jensen, Asher Ben-Arieh, Cinzia Conti, Dagmar Kutsar, Máire Nic Phadraig & Hanne Warming Nielsen (Eds.), *Children's welfare in ageing Europe* (pp.771-811). Trondheim: Norwegian Centre for Child Research.

Ben-Arieh, Asher; Casas, Ferran; Frønes, Ivar & Korbin, Jill E. (2014). Multifaceted concept of child well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.1-28). Dordrecht: Springer.

Betz, Tanja (2013). Counting what counts. How children are represented in national and international reporting systems. *Child Indicators Research*, *6*(4), 637-657, https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2016/11832/pdf/Betz_2013_Counting_what_counts.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Betz, Tanja; Bollig, Sabine; Joos, Magdalena & Neumann, Sascha (Eds.) (2018). *Gute Kindheit. Wohlbefinden, Kindeswohl und Ungleichheit.* Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Bommes, Michael (2003). Der Mythos des transnationalen Raumes. Oder: Worin besteht die Herausforderung des Transnationalismus für die Migrationsforschung? In Dietrich Thränhardt & Uwe Hunger (Eds.), *Migration in Spannungsfeld von Globalisierung und Nationalstaat* (pp.90-116). Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Bradshaw, Jonathan (2014). Overview: Social policies and child well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.2921-2943). Dordrecht: Springer.

Bradshaw, Jonathan; Hoelscher, Petra & Richardson, Dominic (2007). An index of child well-being in the European Union. *Social Indicators Research*, *80*(1), 133-177, https://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/1948/1/childEU.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Brettell, Caroline B. (2008 [2000]). Theorizing migration in anthropology: The social construction of networks, identities, communities, and globalscapes. In Caroline Brettell & James F. Hollifield (Eds.), *Migration theory: Talking across disciplines* (pp.113-161). London: Routledge.

Brickell, Katherine & Datta, Ayona (2011). Introduction: Translocal geographies. In Katherine Brickell & Ayona Datta (Eds.), *Translocal geographies. Spaces, places, connections* (pp.3-23). Farnham: Ashgate.

Bühler-Niederberger, Doris (2003). Natürliche Räume oder Architektur der Kindheit: Die "Verortung" der Kinder zwischen generationalem Ordnen und Individualisierung. *Neue Praxis*, *33*(2), 171-187.

Bühler-Niederberger, Doris (2011). Lebensphase Kindheit. München: Juventa.

Bühler-Niederberger, Doris (2016). Qualities of childhood: Kyrgyz preschoolers between local exigencies and global premises. In Christine Hunner-Kreisel & Sabine Bohne (Eds.), *Childhood, youth and migration: Connecting global and local perspectives* (pp.185-203). Dordrecht: Springer.

Bühler-Niederberger, Doris & Schwittek, Jessica (2013). Kleine Kinder in Kirgistan: Lokale Ansprüche und globale Einflüsse. In Christine Hunner-Kreisel & Manja Stephan (Eds.), *Neue Räume, neue Zeiten: Kindheit und Familie im Kontext von (Trans-) Migration und sozialem Wandel* (pp.69-88). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Byrne, Jasmina; Kardefelt-Winther, Daniel; Livingstone, Sonia & Stoilova, Mariya (2016). *Global kids online: Research synthesis.* UNICEF Office of Research—Innocenti and London School of Economics and Political Science, http://globalkidsonline.net/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Synthesis-report_07-Nov-2016.pdf [Accessed: August 16, 2021].

Camfield, Laura; Guillen-Royo, Monica & Velazco, Jackeline (2013). Basic needs and wealth as independent determinants of happiness: An illustration from Thailand. *Social Indicators Research*, 110(2), 517-536.

Castells, Manuel (1996). The information age: Economy, society, and culture. Vol. 1: The rise of the network society. Cambridge, MA: Blackwell.

Chakrabarty, Dipesh (2000). *Provincializing Europe: Postcolonial thought and historical difference*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Christopher, John Chambers & Hickinbottom, Sarah (2008). Positive psychology, ethnocentrism, and the disguised ideology of individualism. *Theory and Psychology*, 18(5), 563-589.

Collin, Philippa; Rahilly, Kitty; Richardson, Ingrid & Third, Amanda (2011). *The benefits of social networking services: A literature review*. Melbourne: Cooperative Research Centre for Young People, Technology and Wellbeing.

Cordero Arce, Matías (2015). Maturing children's rights theory. From children, with children, of children. *International Journal of Children's Rights*, 23(2), 283-331, https://www.uws.edu.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0003/476337/The-Benefits-of-Social-Networking-Services.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Coulton, Claudia J. & Spilsbury, James C. (2014). Community and place-based understanding of child well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.1307-1334). Dordrecht: Springer.

Dahinden, Janine (2009). Are we all transnationals now? Network transnationalism and transnational subjectivity: The differing impacts of globalization on the inhabitants of a small Swiss city. *Ethnic and Social Studies*, *32*(8), 1365-1386,

http://doc.rero.ch/record/22340/files/Dahinden_Janine_-

Are we all transnationals now 20110412.pdf [Accessed July 21, 2021].

Dahinden, Janine (2012). Von den transnationalen Migrationsstudien zu einer Transnationalisierung der Sozialtheorie: Plädoyer für einen integrativen Ansatz. In Barbara Pusch (Ed.), *Transnationale Migration am Beispiel Deutschland und Türkei* (pp.83-101). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Danby, Susan J.; Fleer, Marylin; Davidson, Christina & Hatzigianni, Maria (Eds.) (2018). *Digital childhoods technologies and children's everyday lives*. Singapore: Springer.

Dinisman, Tamar; Fernandes, Liliana & Main, Gill (2015). Findings from the first wave of the ISCWeB project. International perspectives on child subjective well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, 8(1), 1-4.

Ecarius, Jutta; Berg, Alena; Serry, Katja & Oliveras, Ronnie (2017). Spätmoderne Jugend – Erziehung des Beratens – Wohlbefinden. Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Elias, Norbert (1994 [1939]). The civilizing process. Oxford: Blackwell.

Esser, Florian (2014). "Das Glück das nie wiederkehrt": Well-being in historisch-systematischer Perspektive. *Zeitschrift für Pädagogik*, 60(4), 505-519, https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2017/14669/pdf/ZfPaed_2014_4_Esser_Das_Glueck_das_nie_wiederkehrt.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Fattore, Tobia; Fegter, Susann & Hunner-Kreisel, Christine (2019a). Methodological considerations and innovations in child-centered qualitative research on children's well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, 12(2), 385-408.

Fattore, Tobia; Fegter, Susann & Hunner-Kreisel, Christine (Eds.) (2019b). Children's understandings of well-being in global and local contexts: Qualitative approaches. *Child Indicator Research*, *12*(2).

Fattore, Tobia; Fegter, Susann & Hunner-Kreisel, Christine (Eds.) (2019c). Qualitative research on children's well-being across national and cultural contexts. *International Journal of Emotional Education*, *11*(1).

Fattore, Tobia; Mason, Jan & Watson, Elizabeth (2007). Children's conceptualization(s) of their well-being. Social Indicators Research, 80(1), 5-29.

Fattore Tobia; Mason, Jan & Watson, Elizabeth (2016). *Children and well-being: Towards a child standpoint*. Dordrecht: Springer.

Faulstich-Wieland, Hannelore & Faulstich, Peter (2012). Lebenswege und Lernräume. Martha Muchow: Leben, Werk und Weiterwirken. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Fegter, Susann (2017). Urban childhoods and subjectification: Perspectives and practices of children on their way to school. *Children & Society*, *31*, 290-301.

Fegter, Susann (2021). Child well-being as a cultural construct: Analytical reflections and an example of digital cultures. In Tobia Fattore, Susann Fegter & Christine Hunner-Kreisel (Eds.), *Children's concepts of well-being: Challenges in international comparative qualitative research* (pp.21-44). Dordrecht: Springer.

Fegter, Susann & Andresen, Sabine (2018). Erziehung und Bildung in der Kindheit. In Fabian Kessl, Christian Reutlinger, Susanne Maurer & Oliver Frey (Eds.), *Handbuch Sozialraum* (pp.1-18). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Fegter, Susann & Mock, Claudia (2019). Children's emotional geographies of well-being: The cultural constitution of belonging(s) in the context of migration and digital technologies. *International Journal of Emotional Education*, *11*(1), 13-30, https://www.um.edu.mt/library/oar/handle/123456789/42654 [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Fegter, Susann & Richter, Martina (2014). Capability approach as a framework for research on children's well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.739-758). Dordrecht: Springer.

Ferrara, Pietro; Corsello, Giovanni; Ianniello, Francesca; Sbordone, Annamaria; Ehrich, Jochen; Giardino, Ida & Pettoello-Mantovani, Massimo (2017). Internet addiction: Starting the debate on health and well-being of children overexposed to digital media. *The Journal of Pediatrics*, 191(1), 280-281, https://www.ipeds.com/article/S0022-3476(17)31308-2/pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Fischer, Lisa (2019). Raum(re)konstruktionen von Kindern beim Einkaufen im pädagogischen und städtischen Alltag. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Foucault, Michel (1979 [1975]). Discipline and punish: The birth of the prison. New York, NY: Vintage

Fritsche, Carolin; Rahn, Peter & Reutlinger, Christian (2011). *Quartier macht Schule. Perspektive der Kinder*. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Fürstenau, Sara & Niedrig, Heike (2007). Hybride Identitäten? Selbstverortungen jugendlicher TransmigrantInnen. *Diskurs Kindheits- und Jugendforschung*, *2*(3), 247-262, https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2009/1020/pdf/Fuerstenau_Niedrig_Hybride_Identitaeten_Diskurs_2007_3_D.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Glick Schiller, Nina & Caglar, Ayse (2009). Towards a comparative theory of locality in migration studies: Migrant incorporation and City scale. *Journal of Migration and Ethnic Studies*, 35(2), 177-202.

Glick Schiller, Nina & Caglar, Ayse (Eds.) (2011). Locating migration: Rescaling cities and migrants. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.

Greiner, Clemens & Sakdapolrak, Patrick (2013). Translocality: Concepts, applications and emerging research perspectives. *Geography Compass*, 7(5), 373-384.

Hall, Stuart (1992). The west and the rest: Discourse and power. In Stuart Hall & Bram Gieben (Eds.), *Formations of modernity* (pp.276-331). Cambridge, MA: Polity Press.

Hannerz, Ulf (2008). "Nigerian Kung Fu, Manhattan fatwa" and "The local and the global: Continuity and change". In Sanjeev Khagram & Peggy Levitt (Eds.), *Transnational studies reader: Intersections and innovations* (pp.235-250). New York, NY: Routledge.

Heite, Catrin & Magyar-Haas, Veronika (2018). Children's agency and vulnerability in child well-being research. *Unpublished manuscript*, 26. Congress of the German Educational Research Association, University of Duisburg-Essen, Germany, March 18-21, 2018.

Hoge Elizabeth; Bickham, David & Cantor, Joanne (2017). Digital media, anxiety and depression in children. *Pediatrics*, 140(2), 76-80.

Huijsmans, Roy (2006). Children, childhood and migration. *Working Papers Series*, 427, Institute of Social Studies, The Hague, Netherlands, https://repub.eur.nl/pub/19186/wp427.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Hummrich, Merle (2013). Interkulturelle Verklärungen – Kulturvergleich trifft Migrationsforschung. In Merle Hummrich & Sandra Rademacher (Eds.), *Kulturvergleich in der qualitativen Forschung. Erziehungswissenschaftliche Perspektiven und Analysen* (pp.107-120). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Hummrich, Merle & Rademacher, Sandra (2013). Zur Einführung in diesen Band. In Merle Hummrich & Sandra Rademacher (Eds.), *Kulturvergleich in der qualitativen Forschung. Erziehungswissenschaftliche Perspektiven und Analysen* (pp.9-12). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Hunner-Kreisel, Christine (2013). "They say, girls are migrants ...": Vorstellungen vom guten Leben bei einer jungen Aserbaidschanerin und familiale Begrenzungen. In Christine Hunner-Kreisel & Manja Stephan (Eds.), *Neue Räume, neue Zeiten. Kindheit und Familie im Kontext von (Trans-)Migration und sozialem Wandel* (pp.153-168). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Hunner-Kreisel, Christine & Bohne, Sabine (2016). *Childhood, youth and migration: Connecting global and local perspectives.* Dordrecht: Springer.

Hunner-Kreisel, Christine & Bühler-Niederberger, Doris (2015). Kindheit, Jugend, Migration: Von transnational zu translokal. *Diskurs Kindheits- und Jugendforschung*, *10*(1), 5-10, https://www.ssoar.info/ssoar/handle/document/43941 [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Hunner-Kreisel, Christine; Huseynova, Rana; Jafarov; Javid; März, Stella & Nasrullayeva, Nigar (2021). The relevance of nation in children's understanding of well-being in Azerbaijan and Germany from an intersectional perspective. In Tobia Fattore, Susann Fegter & Christine Hunner-

Kreisel (Eds.), Children's concepts of well-being—Challenges in international comparative qualitative research (pp.45-67). Dordrecht: Springer.

Joshanloo, Mohsen (2014). Eastern conceptualizations of happiness: Fundamental differences with western views. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *15*(2), 475-493.

Kalmus, Veronika; Siibak, Andra & Blinka, Lukas (2014). Internet and child well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.2093-2133). Dordrecht: Springer.

Kelle, Udo & Kluge, Susann (2010). Vom Einzelfall zum Typus. Fallvergleich und Fallkontrastierung in der qualitativen Sozialforschung. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Kessl, Fabian (2016). Erziehungswissenschaftliche Forschung zu Raum und Räumlichkeit. Zeitschrift für Pädagogik, 62(1), 5-19,

https://www.pedocs.de/volltexte/2019/16702/pdf/ZfPaed_2016_1_Kessl_Erziehungswissenschaftliche_Forschung.pdf [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Kitayama, Shinobu; Markus, Hazel Rose & Kurokawa, Masaru (2000). Culture, emotion, and wellbeing: Good feelings in Japan and the United States. *Cognition & Emotion*, 14(1), 93-124.

Knoblauch, Hubert & Löw, Martina (2017). On the spatial re-figuration of the social world. Sociologica, 11(2), 1-27, https://www.rivisteweb.it/doi/10.2383/88197 [Accessed: 31. August.2021].

Liebel, Manfred (2017). *Postkoloniale Kindheiten: Zwischen Ausgrenzung und Widerstand*. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Livingstone, Sonia (2016). A framework for researching global kids online: Understanding children's well-being and rights in the digital age. London: The London School of Economics and Political Science, https://eprints.lse.ac.uk/71254 [Accessed: August 16, 2021].

Lobe, Bojana; Livingstone, Sonia & Haddon, Leslie (2007). Researching children's experiences online across countries: Issues and problems in methodology. London: EU Kids Online Network, http://eprints.lse.ac.uk/2856/8/Livinstone_Researching_childrens_experiences_2007.pdf [Accessed: August 16, 2021].

Löw, Martina (2008). The constitution of space. The structuration of spaces through the simultaneity of effect and perception. *European Journal of Social Theory*, 11(1), 25-49.

Löw, Martina (2016). The sociology of space. Materiality, social structures and action. New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.

Mand, Kanwal (2015). Childhood, emotions and the labour of transnational families. Discourse. *Journal of Childhood and Adolescence Research*, *10*(1), 25-41, https://www.ssoar.info/ssoar/handle/document/43935 [Accessed: July 21, 2021].

Mason, Jan & Watson, Elizabeth (2014). Researching children: Research on, with, and by children. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child wellbeing. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.2757-2796). Dordrecht: Springer.

McKendrick, John H. (2014). Geographies of children's well-being: in, of, and for place. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.279-300). Dordrecht: Springer.

Meyer, John W. (1999). The changing cultural contexts of nation-states: A world society perspective. In George Steinmetz (Ed.), *State/culture: The state-formation after the cultural turn* (pp.123-143). Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.

Mignolo, Walter (2012). Local histories/global designs: Coloniality, subaltern knowledges, and border thinking. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Minkkinen, Jaana (2013). The structural model of child well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, 6(3), 547-558, https://trepo.tuni.fi/handle/10024/95227 [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Moore, Alice & Lynch, Helen (2017). Understanding a child's conceptualisation of well-being through an exploration of happiness: The centrality of play, people and place. *Journal of Occupational Science*, *25*(1), 124-141.

Muchow, Martha & Muchow, Hans Heinrich (1975 [1935]). Der Lebensraum des Großstadtkindes. Bensheim: Päd. Extra.

Nadan, Yochay & Kaye-Tzadok, Avital (2019). The virtual arena: A call for a new domain of child subjective well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, *12*(2), 461-477.

Olivier, Claudia (2013). Brain Drain oder Brain Clash: Implizites transnationales Wissen im Kontext von Rückkehr-Migration. In Désirée Bender, Annemarie Duscha, Lena Huber & Kathrin Klein-

Zimmer (Eds.), *Transnationales Wissen und Soziale Arbeit* (pp.181-205). Weinheim: Beltz Juventa, https://www.ssoar.info/ssoar/handle/document/43941 [Accessed: July 21, 2021].

Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development (OECD) (Eds.) (2009). *OECD Annual Report 2009*, https://www.oecd.org/newsroom/43125523.pdf [Accessed: May 15, 2019].

Pacione, Michael (2003). Where will the people go? Progress in Planning, 62(2), 69-129.

Pries, Ludger (2002). Transnationalisierung in der sozialen Welt?. *Berliner Journal für Soziologie*, 11(2), 263-272.

Punch, Samantha (2007). Migration projects: Children on the move for work and education. *Paper, Workshop on Independent Child Migrants: Policy Debates and Dilemmas*, Central Hall, Westminster, London, UK, September 12, 2007,

http://www.sussex.ac.uk/Units/SCMR/drc/news/reports/icm/Punch_migration_paper.pdf [Accessed: August 17, 2021].

Quijano, Anibal (2008). Coloniality of power, eurocentrism, and Latin America. In Mabel Morana, Enriqué Dussel & Carlos A. Jauregui. (Eds.), *Coloniality at large. Latin America and the postcolonial debate* (pp.181-224). Durham: Duke University Press.

Salazar Parreñas, Rhacel (2005). Children of global migration: Transnational families and gendered woes. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.

Savahl, Shazly; Malcolm, Charles; Slembrouk, Stef; Adams, Sabirah; Willenberg, Ingrid & September, Roseline (2015). Discourses on well-being. *Child Indicators Research*, 8(4), 747-766.

Schmitz, Anett (2013). *Transnational leben: Bildungserfolgreiche (Spät-)Aussiedler zwischen Deutschland und Russland*. Bielefeld: transcript.

Shmueli, Benjamin & Blecher-Prigat, Ayelet (2011). Privacy for children. *Columbia Human Rights Law Review*, 42(1), 759-795, https://ssrn.com/abstract=1746540 [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Smith, Michael P. (2011): Translocality: A critical reflection. In Katherine Brickell & Ayona Datta (Eds.), *Translocal geographies. Spaces, places, connections* (pp.181-199). Farnham: Ashgate.

Stalder, Felix (2016). Kultur der Digitalität. Berlin: Suhrkamp.

Stoecklin, Daniel (2018). Freely expressed views: methodological challenges for the right of the child to be heard. *Child Indicators Research*, 12(2), 569-588.

Strauss, Anselm & Corbin, Juliet (1998 [1990]). Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory. London: Sage.

Third, Amanda; Bellerose, Delphine; Dawkins, Urszula; Keltie, Emma & Pihl, Kari (2014). *Children's rights in the digital age—a download from children around the world*. Melbourne: Young and Well Cooperative Research Centre,

https://researchdirect.westernsydney.edu.au/islandora/object/uws:28202 [Accessed: July 21, 2021].

Tyrrell, Naomi; White, Allen; Ní Laoire, Caitríona & Carpena-Méndez, Fina (2013). Conclusion: Future directions in research on transnational migration and childhood. In Naomi Tyrell, Allen White, Caitríona Ní Laoire & Fina Carpena-Méndez (Eds.), *Transnational migration and childhood* (pp.133-139). London: Routledge.

United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) (2013). *Child well-being in rich countries: A comparative overview. Innocenti Report Card 11.* Florence: UNICEF Office of Research, https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11_eng.pdf [Accessed: August 11, 2021].

Valiyev, Anar (2014). The post-communist growth machine: The case of Baku, Azerbaijan. *Cities*, 41(1), 45-53, http://dspace.ada.edu.az/xmlui/handle/20.500.12181/232 [Accessed: August 7, 2021].

Van Hoorn, André (2007). A short introduction to subjective well-being: Its measurement, correlates and policy uses. *Background paper*, OECD conference "Is Happiness Measurable and What do Those Measures Mean for Policy?", University of Rome "Tor Vergata", Italy, April 2-3, 2007, https://www.oecd.org/site/worldforum06/38331839.pdf [Accessed: May 15, 2019].

Vertovec, Steven (2009). Transnationalism. London: Routledge.

Wehr, Laura (2009). Alltagszeiten der Kinder. Die Zeitpraxis von Kindern im Kontext generationaler Ordnungen. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa.

Weisner, Thomas S. (2014). Culture, context, and child well-being. In Asher Ben-Arieh, Ferran Casas, Ivar Frønes & Jill E. Korbin (Eds.), *Handbook of child well-being. Theories, methods and policies in global perspective* (pp.87-104). Dordrecht: Springer.

Whitehead, Ann; Hashim, Iman M. & Iversen, Vegard (2007). Child migration, child agency and intergenerational relations in Africa and South Asia. *Working paper T24, Sussex: DRC Migration, Globalisation and Poverty*,

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/57a08c07e5274a27b2000f27/WP-T24.pdf [Accessed: August 16, 2021].

Wihstutz, Anne (2018). Grundbegriff Kindheit. In Andrea Kleeberg-Niepage & Sandra Rademacher (Eds.), *Kindheits-und Jugendforschung in der Kritik* (pp.91-108). Wiesbaden: Springer VS.

Wimmer, Andreas & Glick Schiller, Nina (2003). Methodological nationalism, the social science, and the study of migration: An essay in historical epistemology. *International Migration Review*, 37(3), 576-610.

Wolfe, Maxine (1975). Childhood and privacy. In Irwin Altman & Joachim F. Wohlwill (Eds.), *Children and the environment* (pp.175-222). New York, NY: Plenum Press.

World Vision (2013). Wie gerecht ist unsere Welt? Kinder in Deutschland 2013. 3. World Vision Kinderstudie. Weinheim: Beltz Juventa,

https://www.worldvision.de/sites/worldvision.de/files/pdf/3Kinderstudie2013_komplett_small.pdf [Accessed: August 07, 2021].

Zeitlyn, Benjamin (2016). Making sense of the smell of Bangladesh. In Christine Hunner-Kreisel & Sabine Bohne (Eds.), *Childhood, youth and migration: Connecting global and local perspectives* (pp.169-183). Dordrecht: Springer.

Zinnecker, Jürgen (1979). Straßensozialisation. Zeitschrift für Pädagogik, 25(5), 727-746.

Zinnecker, Jürgen (1990). Vom Straßenkind zum verhäuslichten Kind. Kindheitsgeschichte im Prozeß der Zivilisation. In Imbke Behnken (Ed.), *Stadtgesellschaft und Kindheit im Prozess der Zivilisation. Konfigurationen städtischer Lebensweise zu Beginn des 20. Jahrhunderts* (pp.142-162). Opladen: Leske + Budrich.

Authors

Tobia FATTORE is a senior lecturer at the Department of Sociology, Macquarie University. His research areas include sociology of childhood, sociology of work, child protection, child wellbeing, sociology of organizations and institutions.

Contact:

Tobia Fattore

Macquarie University Sydney Department of Sociology Australian Hearing Hub, 16 University Avenue, Macquarie Park, NSW, Australia 2109

E-mail: tobia.fattore@mq.edu.au

URL:

https://researchers.mq.edu.au/en/persons/toby

-fattore

Susann FEGTER is a professor for general and historical educational sciences at the Faculty of Humanities and Educational Sciences at Technische Universität Berlin. Her research areas include international childhood and youth studies, pedagogical professions, gender studies and social differences, discourse analysis, qualitative research, digital and urban childhoods.

Contact:

Susann Fegter

Technische Universität Berlin Institute of Educational Sciences Fraunhoferstr. 33-36, Sekr. FH 5-1, 10587 Berlin, Germany

E-mail: fegter@tu-berlin.de URL: https://www.ah-ewi.tu-

berlin.de/menue/team/fachgebietsleitung/

FQS 22(3), Art. 10, Tobia Fattore, Susann Fegter & Christine Hunner-Kreisel: Refiguration of Childhoods in the Context of Digitalization: A Cross-Cultural Comparison of Children's Spatial Constitutions of Well-Being

Christine HUNNER-KREISEL is a professor for transculturality and gender at the University of Vechta. Her area of expertise is research on childhood and youth, and her research topics include growing up in migrant societies, migration and mobility processes in Germany and Azerbaijan, child and youth well-being with reference to questions of social inequalities.

Contact:

Christine Hunner-Kreisel

Universität Vechta Fakultät I, Bildungs- und Gesellschaftswissenschaft, Bereich Soziale Arbeit Driverstraße 22, 49377 Vechta, Germany

E-Mail: christine.hunner-kreisel@uni-vechta.de
URL: https://www.uni-vechta.de
arbeit/mitglieder/christine-hunner-kreisel/

Citation

Fattore, Tobia; Fegter, Susann & Hunner-Kreisel, Christine (2021). Refiguration of childhoods in the context of digitalization: A cross-cultural comparison of children's spatial constitutions of well-being [62 paragraphs]. Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 22(3), Art. 10, http://dx.doi.org/10.17169/fqs-22.3.3799.